MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday – Wednesday

March 30 - 31, 2004

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland  21201






   The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on

Tuesday, March 30, 2004 at the Maryland State Board of Education building and Wednesday, March 31, 2004 at the office of Disabilities Determination Services at 170 W. Ridgely Road in Timonium, Maryland.  The following members were in attendance:   Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell, Vice President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks; Mr. Calvin Disney; Rev. Clarence Hawkins; Mr. Walter Levin; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Dr. John Wisthoff; Mr. Christopher Caniglia; and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. Absent both days:  Dr. Philip Benzil and Dr. Edward Root. Late arrival on Wednesday:  Mr. Dunbar Brooks.  Early departure on Wednesday:  Mr. Calvin Disney and Mr. Christopher Cagnilia.   

   Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
   Ms. Bell congratulated Dr. Grasmick as the recipient of the  following recognitions:







March 16th  -
Woodrow Wilson Award for Distinguished

Government Service.  This award is issued by the Johns Hopkins University to honor alumni who have brought credit to the university by their service to the community.

March 23rd  -
Inducted into the Maryland Women’s Hall of Fame.  Inductees are chosen by the Maryland


Commission for Women on the basis of outstanding achievement, accomplishments and contributions to society.

CONSENT AGENDA

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Wisthoff, and with 

ITEMS



unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda




items as follows:  (In Favor – 9)







Approval of Minutes of February 24-25 2004







Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)







Budget Adjustments

SUPERINTENDENT 

   Mr. James Lupis, Executive Director, Public School

OF THE YEAR 


Superintendents Association of Maryland (PSSAM), introduced this 

year’s recipient of PSSAM’s Superintendent of the Year Award.

The recipient is selected on the basis of his/her leadership for 

learning, communication skills, professionalism, and community 

involvement.


   This year’s Superintendent of the Year is Dr. Jerry D. Weast of the


Montgomery County Public Schools.  He was also one of the four finalists in the national competition for Superintendent of the Year.


   The Board heard remarks from Dr. Weast.  Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Bell presented Dr. Weast with a certificate of congratulations on behalf of the State Board.

UPDATE ON
   Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division 

READING
of Special Education; Dr. Gary Goldstein, President, Kennedy
 

RESEARCH
Krieger Institute; and Dr. Michael Bender, Vice President of


Educational Programs, Kennedy Krieger Institute, provided an overview of this reading initiative.


   Dr. Goldstein stated that the purpose of this project is to learn the nature and causes of reading difficulties for students in the fourth through twelfth grade.  Surveys on reading scores indicate that 33% of the nation’s eighth graders are reading at a proficient level and by the twelfth grade the proficient level is 40%.


   Dr. Goldstein stated that this $5 million five-year research project is a collaborative effort between the Haskins Laboratories in New Haven, CT, Kennedy Krieger Institute, and the Educational Testing Service in Princeton, NJ.  The project has been funded jointly by the National Institute of Child Health & Human Development, Office of Vocational and Adult Education and the Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services of the U.S. Department of Education.


This project is designed to make use of the tools of neuroscience to better understand reading failures in middle school age children and high school students with the hope of having a scientific basis for recommending interventions for this group of children.

UPDATE ON
   Dr. Goldstein introduced the following persons to describe in

READING
detail the project:

RESEARCH

Dr. Robin Church, Education Director, Kennedy 

(continued)


Krieger Institute



Dr. Rebecca Sandak, Haskins Laboratories



Dr. Laurie Cutting, Kennedy Krieger Institute.


   Dr. Church stated that recent findings have indicated that a majority of struggling adolescents continue to have significant difficulty with fluent word recognition.  The research will help determine that if the  same types of instructions that are effective for younger struggling readers may somehow be modified to be effective with older children.  The students participating in this study are from Kennedy Krieger and the Queen Anne’s County Public Schools.  

   Dr. Sandak provided an overview of the project.  The overarching goal is to determine what types of approaches to reading intervention works best for what types of adolescent learners.  The major aims are to:

(1)
Learn more about what struggling adolescent readers are like with regard to their reading skills, their reading-related cognitive skills (language, attention, etc.) and their brain activation patterns.   

 

(2)
Provide three kinds of reading interventions, comparing effectiveness for improving reading for adolescents with different behavioral and neurobiological profiles.

(3)
See what kinds of changes in brain organization and cognitive skills accompany improvements in reading, and under what conditions these changes occur.






   Dr. Cutting described the use of fMRI (Functional Magnetic 






Resonance Imaging) which will be an important component of the 

research.  The fRMI imaging uses a strong magnetic field to measure the quick tiny metabolic changes that take place in an active part of the brain.  The study will (1) examine change in brain activation following tutoring; (2) same changes with improved reading in adolescents; (3) can pre-intervention brain profiles predict which types of tutoring will be most helpful?; and (4) how long lasting are the changes?

   Dr. Bender stated that this research will assist in learning how to match instruction with the learner profiles.  

2003 SCHOOL


   Dr. Peiffer and Mr. Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent,

PERFORMANCE


Planning,  Results and Information Management described the

RECOGNITION


school performance recognition program.

AWARDS

2003 SCHOOL


   Dr. Peiffer reported that these awards recognize schools for

PERFORMANCE


achievement on the 2003 Maryland School Assessment (MSA) and 

RECOGNITION


for improvement among subgroups from the 2002 Maryland

AWARDS



School Performance Assessment Program (MSPAP) to the 2003

(continued)



2003 MSA.  For the 2003 program, State funds have been





decreased to $1.22 million and Title I funds are being awarded to






Title I schools.

Dr. Peiffer reported that a stakeholder workgroup was convened last year to review the program and make recommendations on possible improvements.  As a result of the work of the study group, the program was modified last year to be compatible with the federal No Child Left Behind Act to include two awards, one for overall achievement and one for subgroup performance.  The study group has remained active to continue the transition of the recognition program at least until the 2004 recognition at which time there will be two years of MSA data on which to base the recognition awards.  For the 2003 awards, the study group recommended that the State also recognize the six Maryland Blue Ribbon Schools.

For 2003 Maryland is recognizing schools based on the following two performance indicators:  (1) achievement; and (2) improvement among subgroups.  Based on these indicators, about 40% of schools (586) across the state will receive recognition. Of those, 528 elementary and middle schools will receive financial awards.  The remaining 58 are high schools that will receive certificates of recognition.  Approximately 25% of the schools in the State will be recognized for achievement and 25% for improvement among subgroups.

Funds will be distributed as follows:

•
All six Blue Ribbon schools will receive $4,000 each

•
Title I schools will receive $4,000 each

•
Non-Title I schools will receive about $2,900 each

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved these awards.  (In Favor – 9)

RESOLUTION TO


   Dr. Grasmick reviewed the purpose for this resolution.  This 

CONVENE A TASK


resolution will allow the State Superintendent to convene a task

FORCE ON



force to examine comparable assessment options and other options

COMPARABLE 


for ascertaining student skills and knowledge in the subjects of

METHODS OF 


English I, algebra/data analysis, government, and biology.

MEASURING

STUDENT 



   Through an extensive outreach effort, MSDE has learned that  

ACHIEVEMENT


 some education stakeholders were concerned that students with 

RESOLUTION TO


disabilities and other student with special needs may have difficulty CONVENE A TASK


demonstrating their knowledge in a traditional test setting, such as FORCE ON 



with the High School Assessments.  This task force would examine

COMPARABLE 


options for comparable measurements of student knowledge and 

METHODS OF


skills related to the High School Assessments and would make

MEASURING


recommendations regarding the feasibility of implementing one or

STUDENT 



more of those options as a part of the assessment requirements for

ACHIEVEMENT


high school graduation.

(continued)

Dr. Grasmick indicated that the task force would convene in 2004 and make its final report in 2007.

Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with






unanimous agreement, the State Board approved this resolution.






(In Favor – 9)

PROPOSED



   Dr. Peiffer and Mr. Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, 

REVISIONS TO


Planning, Results and Information Management, reviewed these

NCLB




proposed changes to the Maryland Consolidated State Application

CONSOLIDATED


Accountability Workbook.  In the initial phases of the No Child  

PLAN
Left Behind (NCLB) Act, states were required to develop these workbooks to address required components of state accountability systems under NCLB and established accountability systems whereby schools, school systems and the state would be accountable for the Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) of students.  Maryland’s plan was approved in April 2003.


   Dr. Peiffer reported that the U.S. Department of Education has allowed states to make changes in their State Accountability Plans and submit them for review and approval by April 1, 2004.  


Dr. Peiffer and Mr. Heath reviewed the recommended changes which are in the following areas:


(1)
Limited English Proficient (LEP) Students;


(2)
Geometry Policy;


(3)
Graduation Rate;


(4)
Alternative Assessments for Students with Disabilities; and


(5)
Minimum Sub-Group (n) Sizes


(Proposed revisions attached as a part of these minutes)

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved these proposed






changes.  (In Favor – 9)




ANNOUNCEMENT
   Dr. Grasmick announced that Maryland students have improved their reading and math scores on the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) exams between fourth and eighth grade at a rate greater than the national average. 

ANNOUNCEMENT


   The Policy Information Center at the Educational Testing

(continued)



Services (ETS) analyzed NAEP scores using a value-added

approach.  In this report ETS researchers followed a cohort of students over a four-year period in an effort to determine how much is gained by schooling.  This may offer a more complete picture of educational improvement than other test score studies, which compare scores in the same grade over time.

OVERCOMING THE

   Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Freeman Hrabowski, President,  

ODDS:  THE



University of Maryland, Baltimore County, who discussed the

IMPORTANCE OF


importance of high standards.  

HIGH STANDARDS &

SUPPLEMENTAL


   Dr. Hrabowski indicated that he has been suggesting to 

EDUCATION


different States and school boards that they examine the role of






parents and communities in educating children.  The challenge for






society is that a vast majority of parents are not involved in their






child’s education.  A part of the challenge is to help people

understand that if children are to excel, the importance of education must be shown through the actions of parents.  A major portion of American society tend to get more excited about sports than they do about whether their child is doing well in math or chess.

   Dr. Hrabowski challenged the Board to continue focusing on the K-16 initiative to look at what the standards should be and how to get to that point.  At the same time, it’s important to get a better understanding of what it is going to take to get our communities,  parents, churches and other religious institutions excited about  education.  More importantly, the Board needs to look at how to prepare students to live in a global society.  

   He suggested that the Board should be discussing the importance of even higher standards, a plan to reach those standards and the importance of tests.  Dr. Hrabowski stated that the minority community needs to stop saying that the tests are culturally bias. Children, parents and communities need to be taught that tests are just a way of life and students should be provided with the support they need to make a difference.

   Dr. Hrabowski indicated that when focus groups are conducted on his campus with students from other counties it is clear that these students are better prepared, more focused and work harder than U.S. students. Among industrialized nations, the U.S. is still at the bottom group of countries on performance, in mathematics and science even among our best students.

   Dr. Hrabowski stated that students need positive role models that can be supportive of them, give them more attention and teach them discipline. He encouraged the Board to remain committed to high standards and not to give up or lower the bar for some students.

RECESS AND


   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7) & (8)    

EXECUTIVE



of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and 

SESSION



upon motion by Dr. Wisthoff, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with






unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met

in closed session on Tuesday, March 30, 2004, in Conference room 1, 8th floor at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 12:35 p.m.  

   The following individuals were present:  Jo Ann T. Bell; Dunbar Brooks; Calvin Disney; Clarence Hawkins; Walter Levin; Karabelle Pizzigati; Maria Torres-Queral; John Wisthoff; Christopher Cagnilia; Nancy S. Grasmick; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ron Peiffer; Valerie V. Cloutier; Anthony South.

   The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

(
Darnell & Tillie Lynn v. Anne Arundel County Board of Education – student expulsion

(
Nancy Rose Malone v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – summer school salary dispute

(
Anthony Popp v. Howard County Board of Education – bus driver termination

(
John C. Ryan v. Baltimore County Board of Education – termination of probationary bus driver

   The State Board also authorized the issuance of six pending opinions.

   Dr. Grasmick discussed a request for extending the deadline for receipt of applications for the three vacant positions on the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners.  The State Board agreed to consider this matter during the public session.

   Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Cloutier discussed a personnel matter involving the Howard County Public School System.  The State Board gave direction to Dr. Grasmick on follow-up in this matter.

   At 1:00 p.m. Robert Neall joined the State Board and discussed fiscal matters involving the Baltimore City Public School System.  Ms. Cloutier responded to questions for legal advice related to the information presented by Mr. Neall.  The State Board took no action on these matters.  Mr. Neall left the executive session at 1:45 p.m.

RECESS AND


   Ms. Bell discussed an internal Board management matter EXECUTIVE



regarding a request from MABE.  The State Board deferred action SESSION



on this matter.

(continued)
   The executive session concluded at 1:55 p.m.

LEGAL ARGUMENTS 

   The Board heard oral arguments in the following cases:







Marcy Canavan v. Prince George’s County Board of








Education







Darlene Kranz v. Montgomery County Board of








Education

BCPS UPDATE


   Dr. Bonnie Copeland, CEO, Baltimore City Public School






System and Ms. Rose Piedmont, Chief Financial Officer, Baltimore

City Public School System, provided an update on the financial status of the system.  Dr. Copeland indicated that the school system has already completed two stages of cost containment measures with the elimination of over 800 positions and reducing contracts by roughly $5 million.  In the third stage, the school system is continuing to look at temporary employees and are prepared to eliminate 30 additional temporary positions.  The school system has eliminated 57 positions at the middle school level as of the second semester because of the decline in enrollment of 1300 students from September to January.

   Dr. Copeland stated that because of the financial situation of the school system, the City has provided an advancement of $42 million of which $34 million must be repaid by August 2nd.  The system will then have until FY 2006 to repay the remaining $8 million.  The Abell Foundation has also proposed to loan the system $8 million.






Dr. Copeland stated that these funds will help with their current cash 






flow issues but the system is still focused on reducing the deficit.

Ms. Piedmont discussed the steps the system is taking to become solvent. The system has begun to see some affects of the salary reductions that have already occurred.  The system is also closely monitoring other expenses to ensure that they do not exceed their budget.  The system has also implemented disciplinary action for individuals who either make purchases without a valid purchase order or hold invoices for an extended period of time.

Ms. Piedmont indicated that the system holds School Stat meetings every two weeks to review financial statements and to get explanations on budget variances where needed.  They are also reviewing overtime, compensatory time and a variety of other issues to help monitor quality controls.

BCPS




   Dr. Copeland indicated that the system is hoping to decrease

UPDATE



the $58 million deficit by 60% in FY 2005 and the remaining 40%

(continued) 



in FY 2006 through similar cost containment measures.  The system

is considering the possibility of increasing class sizes in primary grades from 20 to 1 to 22 to 1 and is reviewing the use of grant funding to ensure that they are using these funds appropriately.

PUBLIC COMMENT

   The Board heard comments from the following persons:







Name



Topic 







Mary X. Chapman

Importance of Middle School









 
Teachers being Math Certified






Jeff Pieplow 


Rehired/Retired Teachers






Professor Jerome Dancis
Mathematics

STATE 



   Ms. Renee Spence, State Legislative Liaison, provided an update


LEGISLATIVE


on State legislation.  Ms. Spence indicated that over 400 bills have

UPDATE
been tracked during this legislative session.  Many of those bills have not passed.  


   Ms. Spence indicated that many of the budget items will be going to conference committee.  She reported on the following piece of


legislation:



HB1139 – has passed the House of Delegates.  This bill




      establishes an Education Coordinating Council to




      review the education of juveniles.

Ms. Spence reported that many of the departmental bills have been placed on hold.  The end of the legislative session is April 12th.

EXECUTIVE



   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) of the State Government

SESSION AND


Article, Annotated Code of Maryland and upon motion by Dr.

ADJOURMENT


Wisthoff, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous 

agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, March 30, 2004, in the Board Room of the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 4:45 p.m.

   The following individuals were present:  Jo Ann T. Bell; Dunbar Brooks; Calvin Disney; Clarence Hawkins, Walter Levin; Karabelle Pizzigati; Maria Torres-Queral; John Wisthoff; Christopher Cagnilia; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ron Peiffer, Valerie V. Cloutier; and Anthony South.

RECESS AND


   The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the EXECUTIVE



decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

SESSION
(continued)




(
Marcy Canavan v. Prince George’s County 

Board of Education – salary dispute and other allegations

(
Darlene Kranz v. Montgomery County Board of Education – tenured teacher termination for incompetence






   The executive session concluded at 5:15 p.m.
RECONVENED


   The State Board reconvened on Wednesday, March 31, 2004 at






MSDE’s Disabilities Determination Services Office located in 

Timonium, Maryland.

WELCOME TO


   Mr. Robert Burns, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

DDS




Rehabilitation Services and Ms. Kathie Thompson, Director,

Disabilities Determination Services, provided an overview of the services provided by this office.  This unit serves all of the citizens of Maryland in that every single disability determination occurs in this office.  The Disabilities Determination Services unit has about 230 positions and a total budget of about $22 million. The budget is 100% funded through the Social Security Administration.

   Mr. Burns indicated that the initial development of disability claims is done at the local Social Security offices and then forwarded to the Disabilities Determination unit.  This unit will make 60,000 disability decisions this year.  

   Ms. Thompson stated that their division will be celebrating 50 years making disability determinations. The Commissioner of Social Security has made automation of the processing of disability claims his top priority.  DDS received a recent award for its accelerated Electronic Disability Folder as part of a national pilot project on electronic disability claims processing.  Ms. Thompson indicated that staff have exceeded their goal of 30,000 claims for the first six months of the federal fiscal year.

Mr. Burns acknowledged that last year Ms. Thompson received the leadership award from the Regional Commissioners of Social Security for her leadership on state disabilities issues.

SECONDARY


   Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

SOCIAL STUDIES


Instruction and Ms. Marcie Thoma, Coordinator, Social Studies,

TEACHER OF


Division of Instruction, introduced the winner of this award.

THE YEAR

Dr. Seremet stated that this award is provided by the National Council of Social Studies each year.  The teacher must meet the minimum qualifications to be eligible for this award.  Anyone can be nominated an outstanding teacher but they must be a member of the National Council of Social Studies.  They must also teacher in the K-12 grade system and teach regularly in the field of social studies.  They can be nominated for an award in more than one category but they must demonstrate exceptional abilities in six of the seven categories which are (1) demonstrate and use instructional materials creatively and effective; (2) incorporate innovative and verified effective instructional strategies and techniques; (3) utilize new scholarship from history, social sciences and other appropriate fields; (4) utilize the 10 interrelated themes identified in the National Council of Social Studies curriculum standards; (5) demonstrate ability to foster a spirit of inquiry and the development of skills related to acquiring, organizing, processing and using information and making decisions; (6) demonstrate ability to foster the development of democratic beliefs and values; and the skills needed for citizen participation appropriate to the student’s grade level; and (7) evidence of professional development and activities such as curriculum development committees and other association activities.

Ms. Thoma introduced the recipient of this award who is Ms. Geraldine Hastings of the Catonsville High School in Baltimore County.  Ms. Thoma provided a summary of Ms. Hastings educational background.

The Board heard remarks from Ms. Hastings.  Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Bell presented Ms. Hastings with a certificate of recognition from the State Board

UNITED STATES


   Ms. Marcia Lathroum, Special, School Counseling, Student 

YOUTH SENATE


Services and Alternative Programs Branch, Division of Student and

PROGRAM



School Services, presented the students selected to represent 

Maryland in this program.  In 1962, the United States Senate voted unanimously to endorse a nationwide youth program that would bring high school students to Washington, DC, for a brief introduction to the functions of the federal government and specifically the United State Senate.  Each year, two high school juniors or seniors from each of the 50 states and the District of Columbia are selected to participate in this unique experience.

   Ms. Lathroum  reviewed the process used to select the students for this program.  The process begins with a nomination from the school principal, followed by an essay exam on the understanding and

UNITED STATES


application of governmental procedures. Nominated students

YOUTH SENATE


must hold an elected position in their schools and the ten students

PROGRAM



who receive the highest score on the exam then proceed to a

(continued)
structured review by a statewide panel. The panel is charged with selecting two delegates and two alternatives to represent Maryland.

Ms. Lathroum introduced this year’s students who represented Maryland in this program.  They were:


Daniel Francis Levitt – Senior at Towson High School

in Baltimore County and Vice President of the Student Council.





Nicholas Paul Camp – Junior at Catonsville High School





in Baltimore County and a member of the Junior






Class Executive Board.


The Board heard remarks from these students on their experiences in Washington, DC.  Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Bell presented both students with certificates of recognition on behalf of the State Board.

PRESENTATION


   Dr. Grasmick introduced Ms. Marina Harrison who was crowned 

OF




Miss Maryland 2003. She was also a finalist and 3rd runner up in the

MARINA



Miss America 2003 contest.

HARRISON

MISS MARYLAND


   Ms. Harrison stated that she is an advocate for public schools and

2003




has been visiting schools around the State to discuss her personal 

experiences and to encourage students to achieve academically.  She

encourages students to (1) identify their strengths; (2) begin to focus on those strengths; and, (3) surround themselves with positive people.  She advises students that the four points on her crown are symbols of her success and stand for scholarship; service; success and style.

   Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Bell presented Miss. Harrison with a certificate of appreciation for her work.

UPDATE ON



   Dr. Rolf Grafwallner, Coordinator, Early Learning, Early Learning

EARLY



Programs, Division of Instruction, Ms. Donna Stark, Director of

LEARNING



Leadership, Casey Foundation; Ms. Linda Zang, Director, Maryland






Head Start, Governor’s Office of Children, Youth, and Families; 

and, Mr. Dana Jones, Executive Director, Tri-County Southern Maryland Community Action Program, provided an update on early

learning activities.  

   Dr. Grafwallner indicated that at the beginning of the school year, kindergarten teachers collect information on what children know, document their learning, create portfolios and then provide a summative evaluation after 8 weeks of introducing the kindergarten 

UPDATE ON



curriculum and provide this information to the State on how their EARLY



students are doing on the 30 indicators of learning.

LEARNING

(continued)
   This information enables MSDE to classify students in the following areas:  

(1) fully ready which means they have the skill levels to be very successful in the kindergarten grade;

(2) approaching readiness which means they have uneven skill levels and competence; and

(3) developing readiness which means they are far behind.

This data is collected on approximately 55,000 students that come 



into public school kindergarten each year.

Compared to the data from school year 2002-03, the cohort of Maryland’s entering kindergarten students in school year 2003-04 improved its overall school readiness levels by three points.  The percentage of incoming kindergartners evaluated by their teachers as “fully ready” went from 52 to 55 percent of all children. The increase from the baseline year 2001-02 was 6 percent.

Ms. Stark stated that the Casey Foundation has partnered with MSDE to create a program entitled “Leadership In Action.”  This program enables leaders at both the city, county and state levels to work better on school readiness.  Ms. Stark indicated that they believe the early investments in our children will turn into long term academic gains.

Ms. Stark reviewed the Judy Centers which are to provide children, birth through five, and their families access to an array of comprehensive, integrated, full-day early care and education services.  Judy Centers programs and services promote school readiness by enhancing linguistic and early literacy, as well as cognitive, social and emotional, and physical development.

Mr. Jones reviewed the strategies that have been used in preparing children for kindergarten through the Head Start Program.  He indicated that Charles County has used some of its grant money to transform classes that were part-time to full-day kindergarten.

Ms. Zang discussed the efforts to strengthen the relationship between public schools and local Head Start programs, in the development of a statewide Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between MSDE and Maryland State Head Start Association.  This MOU serves as a model for local memoranda of understanding.  She stated that four regional meetings have been held involving stakeholder groups from all 24 school jurisdictions to develop 

UPDATE ON



county-wide MOU’s which will serve as agreements to improve the EARLY



outcomes for children.

LEARNING

(continued)
   Ms. Cecilia Burgess, Coordinator, Judy Center at Moravia Park Elementary School, Baltimore City, outlined a comparison of the two centers in Baltimore City.  These two centers are located in two distinctly different communities of Baltimore City.  The two centers in Baltimore are the Moravia Center and the DRU Center which is located in the Druid Heights, Reservoir Hills and Upton Communities.

REPORT ON



   Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

THE VOLUNTARY


Instruction, provided an update on the implementation of the 

STATE



Voluntary State Curriculum (VSC) during its pilot year.  

CURRICULUM






   Dr. Seremet indicated that statewide visits were conducted by the






leadership staff of MSDE to each school district in Maryland twice

during the school year.  One visit focused on reading and the other visit focused on mathematics.  The staff visited a middle school and a high school and observed classroom instruction on the use of the Voluntary State Curriculum.

   Dr. Seremet introduced staff from St. Mary’s County who provided an overview of the St. Mary’s County Public Schools work in the area of reading/English/language arts and their use of the Voluntary State Curriculum.  The staff from St. Mary’s County Public Schools included:


Dr. Patricia Richardson, Superintendent


Ms. Lorraine Fulton, Deputy Superintendent


Ms. Elizabeth Cooper, Supervisor of Reading and English

    Language Arts


Ms. Linda Dutterer, Director of Elementary Instruction 

   Ms. Fulton indicated that the school system created the St. Mary’s County Public Schools Curriculum Guide Map for Reading, Writing, Listening and Speaking.  The document contains all of the Content Standards, Indicators, Objectives and Assessment Limits found in the Voluntary State Curriculum.  The curriculum guide provides a simple format to ensure that all of the indicators and objectives of the VSC are being covered.  The curriculum map provides a sequence of instruction within a time frame.

   Ms. Cooper reviewed the curriculum guide map on reading and shared how teachers are using the document to plan and provide quality instruction to the students.

   Ms. Dutterer reviewed a diagram of the different sections in the St. Mary’s County Curriculum Guide and provided a visual presentation of how the different sections of objectives fit into the typical instructional day.

OPINIONS



   Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:







• 04-13

Carol Beck v. Montgomery County









Board of Education – The State Board has









upheld the termination decision of the local









board.







•  04-14
Wardell Harmon v. Baltimore City Board









of School Commissioners – The State Board 

adopted the recommendation of the Administrative Law Judge in the termination

of a tenured teacher







• 04-15

James Johnson v. Dorchester County









Board of Education – The State Board has

upheld the certification reclassification decision of the local board.







• 04-16

Lois Pena v. Montgomery County Board of









Education – This appeal involved a decision









to move a school/community based program.

The State Board has dismissed the appeal as 

untimely.   







• 04-17

Judith Hopkins Ward v. Talbot County









Board of Eduction --- The State Board has

affirmed the decision of the local board to dedicate the stadium at Easton High School in 

memory of J. Sam Meek, former Superintendent.

• 04-18
Eric White v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – This appeal dealt with the receipt of awards and recognition at


the end of the school year.  The State Board has dismissed the appeal because all viable claims are moot.

PRESIDENT’S


   Dr. Pizzigati attended some community forums and the Blue
   

DISCUSSION


Ribbons Schools recognition.

Dr. Wisthoff attended the finals of Anne Arundel Community College’s mathematics competition.

PRESIDENT’S 


   Ms. Bell attended the Blue Ribbon Schools recognition.  She

DISCUSSION


also attended the address given by the Prince George’s County

(continued)



Executive on the state of the County.




   Mr. Brooks attended the Blue Ribbons recognition.  He continues




to serve on the Task Force on the Education of African American 



males.

ADJOURNMENT


   The State Board adjourned at 12:20 p.m.










Respectfully submitted,










Nancy S. Grasmick










Secretary/Treasurer

NSG:sgc

APPROVED:
April 20, 2004

PAGE  
16

